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Introduction
The Chair Person of the Faculty Senate has asked me to respond to the Faculty Senate’s resolution on “the administration’s” rejection of the SAI Task Force’s recommendation to restrict department heads from having access to open-ended comments on the SAI.  Although I plan to address the Faculty Senate at its October 23rd meeting in person on this issue, I decided to prepare a written summary of that response for the record because I want all faculty, including those who can’t hear my response in person, to fully understand my decision and the context surrounding it.   As with most controversial decisions, there are subtleties of context that bear upon the decision.  Often when these are fully understood, the decision doesn’t seem as controversial or as unreasonable.  

There are multiple points that I believe are important for the faculty to consider as they weigh my decision to allow department heads access to open-ended questions.  As one reads my position explanation , I would like for each person to evaluate the general theme that seems to under gird the Faculty Senate resolution: The administration has disregarded the hard work of the SAI Task Force and ignored its recommendations of best practice.
Background

First, I want to be clear that the decision not to accept the restriction on access to open-ended questions was mine.  True, the Chancellor supports me on this issue, but I am the one who made the decision.  Second, I want to remind the Senate that I am also the one who asked the Senate to oversee the SAI process and recommend policy to guide its administration and use.  I did so out of my respect for the faculty and my belief that they should largely determine the SAI environment.  My office continues to support the administration of the SAI and ultimately approves the policy recommended by the Faculty Senate.  Third, I have great respect for the work of the SAI Task Force and appreciate the care and seriousness with which they went about their work.  Consequently, I made every attempt to approve their work, even when it created administrative hardship.  In fact, I approved 22 out of 23 separate recommendations for the administration and use of the SAI as well as a detailed process for making modifications to the instrument.  
I have always listened carefully to the opinions and recommendations of the Faculty Senate.  It is my practice to support its position whenever possible, but sometimes I cannot because of other mitigating factors and/or competing constituencies.   I hope members of the Senate won’t forget my past record and somehow recast me as insensitive or unsupportive of faculty because I failed to accept one recommendation.
The Decision

I am not going to debate the validity or voracity of the research that suggests that open-ended comments may inject bias into summative evaluations.  We could get into a very long and unproductive debate about the difference between practical and statistical significance, but that would not be helpful.  As an educational psychologist, I am very familiar with the research methodology used in these studies and the issues surrounding student evaluation of instruction—my dissertation, back in the dark ages, was on the topic of student evaluation of instruction.  That said, I think most reasonable people would agree that the studies cited in David McCord’s white paper have merit and that bias could occur.  

In some ways, it would have been easier for me to accept the recommendation of the SAI Task Force and restrict open-ended comments from individuals charged with both mentoring and evaluating faculty performance.  However, I have other constituencies besides the faculty to serve: department heads and deans.  With just a few exceptions, perhaps only one, the department heads and deans were adamant, they needed access to open-ended comments for the purposes of providing meaningful feedback to faculty.  They believed that they needed all evaluative information on faculty in order to help them improve when necessary.  Further, it is important to note that the faculty aren’t unanimous in their opposition to the use of open-ended comments.  For example, the Department of Mathematics and Computer Science is opposed to numerical ratings and only wants to use student narratives.  As an aside, I wonder about taking a position that states that qualitative data is invalid for the purpose of evaluation.  How does this affect the faculty’s use of the essay exam in evaluating students?  Admittedly, this parallel may not be exactly the same, but the issues of bias are.  I would have a very difficult time explaining to students that open-ended comments were inappropriate techniques for evaluating faculty but essay exams are fine for evaluating students.
I would also like to point out that rejecting the use of qualitative statements on student evaluations is a slippery slope.  Where do we stop?  No one has questioned the use of quantitative ratings.  Yet, the literature is full of studies that question the reliability and validity of student ratings of instruction.  You don’t have to look far to find studies that show a relationship between student ratings of faculty and variables like course difficulty, size of class, gender and expected course grade, to mention a few.  Do we restrict access to quantitative course ratings as well?  
The debate about the validity and reliability of course evaluations has been going on at least 40 years.  No one that I know rejects the science that points to potential bias in both qualitative and quantitative assessment of a faculty member’s performance.  Yet, we still use them.  Why?  Simply put, these measurements are the best we have available.  Measurement of human characteristics is typically imprecise.  It is not like the physical sciences where measures are both precise and reliable.   We continue to use courseratings, but we must do so with full knowledge of their limitations.  Course ratings, whether they are qualitative or quantitative, must be interpreted by faculty and their academic supervisors with a full understanding of their limitations.   
Judgments about teaching performance can be improved when evaluators rely on trends over time and multiple measures of performance.  That is why the collegial review documents advocate using multiple measures of teaching like course ratings, peer and department head observations, self assessments and review of teaching materials.

With regard to open-ended questions, I have already indicated in a letter to Richard Beam that faculty will determine whether or not to include them in their dossiers for reappointment, promotion and tenure review.  I also pledged to require department heads and deans to undergo training annually prior to merit decisions.  I am going to expand that pledge by creating an Academic Procedure and Regulation (APR) that codifies principles to guide interpretation of course evaluations, both open-ended comments and quantitative ratings.  I will ask the Collegial Review Committee of the Senate to critique these principles.  The APR will also include David McCord’s white paper as background for the principles.  
It is my hope that these measures will allay the SAI Task Force members’ concerns.  I am as concerned as they are that course evaluations provide meaningful information for both summative and formative decisions.  I happen to believe that academic administrators are capable of applying best practices to interpreting assessment information when they are both aware of the frailties of human measurement and are expected to apply safeguards to reach a fair judgment.
